Town of Meridian Hills

Minutes of Town Council Special Meeting

April 14th, 2008
 

President Jim Rush called the Special Meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 7:00 pm.  The meeting was held at the Hilbert Early Learning Center at Park Tudor School.

In Attendance:

Jim Rush, Council President

Terry O’Brien, Councilor






Walter Freihofer, Councilor




John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer




Town Marshall Mike Russo



Sue Beesley, Town Attorney




Bernie Bruno, Assistant Clerk – Treasurer



Jay Vorisek, Town Engineer

Brad Eckerle of CrossRoad Engineers, PC

Following the pledge of allegiance, 
Approval of Minutes

March 2008 Minutes were approved as amended by a vote of 3-0.  
Police Report

Town Marshall Mike Russo submitted the monthly Police Report.   
Marshall Russo commented that the Town has a signed vendor agreement with Holt Sheets & Associates for accident reporting.  He stated that the Town will receive a report two times per year and the revenue from the agreement would come from fees paid to receive accident reports. The projected revenue would have been $141 for the last six months.  Marshall Russo requested that the revenue go toward continuing education for the Town’s Police Force.
Report of Town Engineer
Town Engineer, Jay Vorisek, P.E. submitted his report to the Council.   Engineer Vorisek commented that Stop Bars should completed on March 15th.   

A permit is being sought with the City for the Town Entry signs. President Rush asked about the location of the 75th St sight and Engineer Vorisek verified that it was in the right of way at a 45 degree angle.   Councilor O’Brien asked for a sight plan.  Crossroads Engineer Brad Eckerle projected that the project would start in mid May.
Councilor Freihofer asked that the pot holes created from the past winter be addressed now.  

President Rush reported that the agreement with Crossroads Engineers approved at last Month’s Town meeting had been signed and renewed.

President Rush asked for a critical path prioritizing engineering projects for the Town.  Engineers Vorisek and Eckerle are to prepare a draft and Clerk Treasurer Taylor is to produce a list of funded projects from the past 4 years.  

Councilor Freihofer suggested that the Town’s Streets & Thoroughfare Committee review the critical path list and the Schneider Paving Program created during the prior Council’s tenure.   The committee will review the list at its April Meeting tentatively scheduled for April 23rd.
The Town will wait to review the proposed Tree maintenance projects with Vine & Branch at the Town’s May meeting.  The Agreement was tabled by a vote of 2-0 with Councilors O’Brien and Friehofer voting to table.
At this point in the meeting a Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee report was moved up in the agenda to accommodate visitors to the Town Meeting that were seeking support for a variance at 7515 N. Pennsylvania Street.  Councilor Friehofer reported that the Development Standards committee met on Weds April 9th but didn’t have a quorum.  
Mr & Mrs Gershman  and their Attorney Steve Granner of Bose, McKinney presented a request to support a variance on the setback and drainage.   The proposed house would be further back than existing homes built on that property before the setback requirements.   The drainage would increase the percentage of the lot from 16.83% of the lot to 27% of the lot.
After discussion, the Councilor Freihofer made a motion to approve the setback on the property contingent on the future approval of Town Engineer on Drainage and that the 42 inch wall would be landscaped.   Motion was seconded and the motion was approved by a vote of 2-0.  Councilors O’Brien and Freihofer voting for the motion.   Attorney Beesley agreed to prepare a letter.
Back to the Town Engineer’s report and discussion.   President Rush asked Engineer Vorisek to report on discussion and a meeting with the City of Indianapolis  officials, Mr. Plumbach and Mr. Wolfa.  The subject was about Driveway Permits and to express to the City that the Town wants a comprehensive review of all projects for Drainage and Setbacks.  The questions were:  How to implement policy for work in Meridian Hills? And How to make the policy  work for the Town?   Engineer Vorisek reported that the City was willing to work with the Town and that the first meeting was productive.  
Councilor Freihofer reported that he had met with John Oakly a Director of DPW.  Councilor Freihofer commented that DPW views the topic of Drainage with two levels of consideration.  Drainage on Thoroughfare Streets and Non Thoroughfare Streets ( i.e. Pennsylvania).  He further stated that with past city administrations, DPW or Water Co. that the City wouldn’t work in the Town without an Inter-Local Agreement or M.O.U.  
Councilor Freihofer questioned whether the Town needs an agreement and commented that with Drives and Drainage that the Town should go back to swale drainage.  A motion for direction of M.O.U was made. After further discussion, Councilor Freihofer seconded the motion.  Vote was 2-0 with Councilors O’Brien and Freihofer voting in favor.  

President Rush discussed the Pennsylvania Street drainage project.   A resident had submitted a check for $800 to expedite the bidding process.   The money was to be returned.   Councilor O’Brien expressed that the Pennsylvania Street drainage project was City responsibility and was not in favor of spending town money.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor questioned Town’s current funds for the project.  
Resident Joe Gustin requested that the Town approve the bid process.    A motion was made and seconded to approve the bid process on the Pennsylvania street drainage project.  After further discussion a move to table the motion was approved by a vote of 3-0. 

Report of Town Attorney

Town Attorney Sue Beesley of Bingham McHale had nothing further to report.

There was a motion to approve $2500 to update the town's municipal code, which was seconded and passed by a vote of 2-0."

 

Report of Clerk Treasurer
Clerk Treasurer John Taylor submitted the monthly financial report completed by Assistant Clerk Treasurer, Bernie Bruno.  He reported that we will be seeking bids from 3 banks to review the Town’s current banking relationship, with M&I Bank.   He will also be seeking competitive bids on Lawn services for the small pieces of property currently being provided by Frieje Lawn Service.   Clerk Treasurer Taylor will also be conducting an inventory of Town assets.
Councilor O’Brien reported that he contacted Don Colvin of Indy Parks to make sure that Indy Parks knew of the contacts for the Town.  Clerk Treasure Taylor also contacted Director Joe Wynns.
Clerk Treasurer Taylor showed Councilors some old archived sewer plans for the town dating back to 1940’s and 1950’s that he had come across while moving files.  He provided Town Engineer Vorisek with the plans for review to see if anything useful information on the Town’s drainage issues could be determined.
Old Business

Town Entry Signs were discussed.   A motion to add three additional signs at 80th and Meridian, 79th & Spring Mill, and 64th & Spring Mill.  Motion to table the discussion was approved by a vote of 2-0.
In follow up on Trash Pickup request along Meridian Street by a Town Resident,   Georgette Simms of the City was contacted to have the work done.   

Councilor Freihofer reported that he had not received any response from KIB ( Keep Indianapolis Beautiful) on the beautification project on 73rd Street.   He is waiting for a response from Phil Shaefer. 
New Business

Committee Reports
Development Standard and Residential Construction Committee – 

(See Town Engineer’s report for details of Committee)  It was announced that Resident Keith Trump is a new member of the committee.
Street and Thoroughfare Committee-   

Committee is planning to meet on 23rd of April.   Joe Gustin has agreed to lead the group.

Engineer Eckerle requested that the Council review the Decorative Street Name Signs and narrow down the list for review by Streets & Thoroughfare Committee.

Police and Law Enforcement-

No meetings to report.  A resident complained about the gates to Park Tudor being locked as it had been a safe path for walking in the Town.   Marshall Russo was asked to look into it and see if there were any alternatives.  The resident stated that walking along 75th street to get to Marrott Park wasn’t a very safe way to go.
President Rush commented that he had a 3rd request for sidewalks or creating a safer way to walk along 75th Street.   He expressed that he would like to focus on 75th and College as an area of for safety. 
Finance Committee-
No meetings to report.
 Communications Committee Report - 
Councilor O’Brien reported that the Newsletter went out and that the Website is current. 

Resident Forum
Nothing to report.
Residents in Attendance:

Joe Gustin
Brad and Jessica Gershman

Amy and Joe O’Connell

Liz McCarter
Approval of Claims and Warrants
Clerk – Treasurer John Taylor submitted April Accounts Payable Vouchers of $23,142.61

	
	
	
	Town of Meridian Hills, Indiana
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	         Accounts Payable Vouchers Submitted April 14, 2008
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EFT
	Town Payroll  3/27/08-  4/9/08 (estimated)
	
	$4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/10/08- 4/23/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	EFT
	Town Payroll 4/24/08- 5/7/08 (estimated)
	
	4,700.00 

	1305
	AT&T
	
	
	
	
	
	119.28 

	1306
	IPL
	
	
	
	
	
	625.01 

	1307
	Speedway
	
	
	
	
	313.73 

	1308
	Bingham, McHale- retainer
	
	
	
	1,000.00 

	1309
	Crossroads Engineers
	
	
	
	1,982.57 

	1310
	Ford Motor Credit- Payment No. 3 Police Car
	
	2,032.87 

	1311
	Delp Printing & Mailing- Newsletter
	
	
	322.80 

	1312
	Indianapolis Star (legal advertising)
	
	
	9.04 

	1313
	Spinweb Internet Media
	
	
	
	45.00 

	1314
	IACT 2008 Dues
	
	
	
	
	856.00 

	1315
	Tom Wood Ford
	
	
	
	
	54.16 

	1316
	Redding-Troy Insurance (vehicle change)
	
	88.00 

	1317
	Liberty Mutual (work comp premium)
	
	
	745.00 

	1318
	Traffic Sign Inc.
	
	
	
	
	558.05 

	1319
	Terry O'Brien (postage for newsletter)
	
	291.10 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	$23,142.61 


President Rush asked for copies of Vehicle lease and Insurance Policies.    
Adjournment

There being no further business, President Rush adjourned the meeting at 9 pm.
Respectfully submitted,

John H.R Taylor

Clerk-Treasurer

Town of Meridian Hills

